
August Reports
2018  As mentioned during July, owls continued to be reported, both as a breeding species and on 
passage. A pair of Barn Owls successfully raised four young birds in a well-positioned box near the 
cabins on Pennithorn Hill, Baildon. This was despite losing the adult female before any of the 
juveniles had fledged. The close proximity of an abundance of rodents, provided the surviving male 
bird with all it required to bring the venture to fruition. Long-eared Owls also bred in this area and 
their presence was often reported, and also that of Short-eared Owls which were seen hunting on 
the moorland. This species was also seen on similar terrain in the south of the area, at Leeshaw, 
near Oxenhope and higher up the moor at Fly Flatts. Evidence of breeding Little Owls was also 
found at these locations and also at Whetsone Gate and Storiths, above Bolton Abbey. 

The very hot weather and reducing shorelines at some of our reservoirs encouraged passing 
waders to visit. This was particularly the case at Fly Flatts (Warley Moor Reservoir) where up to 12 
Ringed Plovers had assembled (20th). Two Green Sandpipers, two Sanderlings, a juvenile 
Greenshank and a Little Ringed Plover were also watched at this exposed site during the early part 
of the month. Dunlin were also present here on most days with numbers reaching 16 later in the 
month (20th). 

An Osprey was seen fishing at Lower Barden Reservoir (28th) and a Peregrine was watched from 
the nearby viewpoint overlooking the valley (25th). There were two sightings of this species in the 
south of the area at Nab Water Lane and at Fly Flatts where a bird was occasionally seen 
disturbing the waders. A Merlin was watched chasing Sky Larks on Baildon Moor (16th) and others 
were noted at Fly Flatts (27th) and on Hazlewood Moor above Storiths. Whilst hirundines were still 
plentiful, a Hobby was watched over Pit Lane, Queensbury (3rd) and another was seen in Upper 
Wharfedale three weeks later (21st). 

The invasion of Little Egret continues, with sightings in both Aire (at Bingley) and Wharfe valleys 
(Ben Rhydding GP), whilst the Grey Heron roost at the bottom of Shipley Glen regularly holds up to 
10 birds at this time of year. A female Goosander and seven young went serenely down the river at 
Cottingley, whilst family parties of Grey Partridge were feeding at Glovershaw and Low Lane, 
Queensbury. 

Spotted Flycatchers sometimes in family parties, and mostly on passage, appeared at Upwood 
Farm Wood, between Hazlewood and Bolton Abbey (7th), at Little London (11th), Myrtle Park 
(13th), White Crag Plantation (14th) and Storiths Road, Barden (14th). Other successful breeding 
activity included a pair of Reed Warblers at Stockbridge; Kingfishers with two juveniles at Dowley 
Gap; many juvenile Pied Wagtails at Fly Flatts, and two young Redstarts at Pennithorn (Baildon). 

Up to 84 Wheatears were recorded on the moorland at Fly Flatts with the largest parties during the 
first few days of the month. Whinchats were also beginning to appear with sightings at Storiths 
(14th, Glovershaw (23rd & 28th) and Nab Water Lane, Oxenhope (21st & 29th). 

2017  The best of the waterfowl was certainly a Common Scoter on Keighley Moor Reservoir (11th) 
and six Shelduck at Ogden Reservoir (29th). Of the four Little Egret records, one was the first ever 
of this species at Ogden Reservoir (1st) and another was on the Aire at East Riddlesden. The other 
two were seen in the north of the area: Addingham and John o’ Gaunt’s. 
  
Two Hen Harriers visited moorland in the south and attracted the attention of a Short-eared Owl. A 
Hobby was present at Barden Scale, another was chasing Swifts at Menston and the third bird was 
engaged pursuing hirundines at Leeshaw. A post-breeding gathering of 11 Kestrels entertained the 
observer at Fly Flatts and Merlins were also seen at this moorland site, Nab Water Lane, 
Oxenhope and Glovershaw where one skimmed over the moorland. A single Osprey passed 
through (13th) and a family of Peregrines was watched at Barden (17th).  
A Green Sandpiper visited Cullingworth Fields (4th) and two Common Terns were seen at Yeadon 
Tarn. A juvenile Caspian Gull at Brown Royd, Bradford (15th), together with impressive monthly 
totals for visiting Herring Gulls (613) and Lesser-black backed Gulls, made for intensive watching 
for the specialist birder.  

Barn Owls were actively feeding at five of our sites, a Long-eared Owl was heard at a plantation in 
the north and in addition to the Short-eared Owl already mentioned there was another, which gave 
great views in the Oxenhope area. Two sites in the Washburn were hosting Nightjars and a family 
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party of six Ravens provided a fine spectacle over Warley Moor.  A more aggressive member of 
this species attacked a Sparrowhawk over Baildon Moor (20th).  

Swifts moved away from the area in the middle of the month and 285 were recorded at Oxenhope 
moving south on a broad front. Post-breeding flocks of Swallows and House Martins gathered 
during the middle of the month with three-figure flocks recorded in Wharfedale, Airedale and 
another was moving over Warley Moor Reservoir. A Grasshopper Warbler was heard at Leeshaw 
Reservoir (14th) and Reed Warblers, following their successful season at Otley Wetland, were still 
present, as was a single at Stockbridge. Two families of Spotted Flycatchers, at Hazelwood and 
John o’ Gaunt’s were reported. Redstarts were in abundance in the Storiths area, two families of 
Stonechats, moving as a group, were at Fly Flatts (20th) where a Wheatear of the Greenland race 
(O.o.leucorhoa) was noted (8th). Migrating Whinchats caught the eye as they moved over Bland 
Hill (11th & 25th) and at Fly Flatts where two birds accompanied Stonechats and Wheatears (20th). 

2016  During a reasonably warm and pleasant month the early passage of migrants was well-
reported by members.  The low water levels at our moorland watchpoint provided added incentive 
and birders were able to watch up to six Yellow-legged Gulls, including two adults, over 30 Herring 
Gulls and a few waders.  These included a Ruff, two Little Ringed Plovers, a Ringed Plover, Dunlin, 
Snipe and a couple of Whimbrel (28th).  At John O’Gaunt’s Reservoir, two Greenshank and a Little 
Egret were present on the 29th.  A week earlier a Black-tailed Godwit and another, or perhaps the 
same, Little Egret were feeding there.  In the first week of the month, at the moorland watchpoint, 
three Common Scoters spent a couple of days and two others were seen at Silsden Reservoir a 
week later (14th).  Two Egyptian Geese were at Scargill Reservoir (29th) and four days earlier a 
Mediterranean Gull gave excellent views as it visited over Redcar Tarn. 

There were three reports of Ospreys flying over the area, the first at Barden on the 25th followed 
the next day, a single over Keighley Moor, and the third was seen on the 28th from Oxenhope 
watchpoint as it headed south towards Calderdale.  Five Red Kites were regularly seen at 
Hazlewood, a Short-eared Owl hunted over Whetstone Allotment (22nd) and an adult 
Sparrowhawk was watched as it fed a juvenile near Scargill Reservoir. 

In the first few days of the month, a Cuckoo was seen at Ogden whilst moorland breeders such as 
Linnets, Reed Buntings, Skylarks and Meadow Pipits were still actively feeding their fledglings.  At 
Glovershaw, a male Redstart was seen in trees at Golcar Farm (6th) and three days later, two 
adults and a juvenile were in the same area. Further sightings of this species were reported here 
and on Harden Moor, in the middle of the month.  Four Wheatears were feeding on Baildon Golf 
Course on the 9th and other counts of up to 15 were reported from moorland fringes in the south 
and west of the area.  It was also turning out to be an excellent passage for Whinchats, the first of 
which was noted at Glovershaw (16th) followed by 26 others, all but three from this location.  
Stonechats, Spotted Flycatchers and Whitethroats were all well-reported, there was also the 
possibility that Grasshopper Warblers at Glovershaw had produced two broods and Reed Warblers 
had, once more, successfully bred at Stockbridge. 

2015    August was a mainly dry but cloudy month with below average temperatures. Highlights 
included a Black Redstart at Nab Water Lane (1st), followed the next day by a Common Crane 
which was seen from Whetstone Gate, heading up the Aire Valley. Around the same time, a 
juvenile Marsh Harrier was watched at Bradup before it flew eastwards. 
A family of at least six Spotted Flycatchers were feeding in Denholme Clough (26th) and similar but 
smaller flocks of three individuals were watched at Golcar Farm, Glovershaw (11th) and another at 
Denholme (20th). Two other reports involved a couple of these attractive birds at Ponden Clough 
on the final day of the month. Wheatear passage gathered pace about the middle of the month with 
reports indicating that family groups were moving through, particularly in the south of the area 
around Warley Moor Reservoir and Nab Water Lane. 
Stonechats were seen at Sconce and Low Snowden where a Whinchat was also located. Other 
Whinchat reports came from the Stone Cross area of Rombald’s Moor, Glovershaw and 
Hazlewood Moor where three juveniles and their parents were watched. Redstarts on passage 
were feeding at Denholme Clough (9th, 16th, 20th & 24th), Paul Clough, Glovershaw (both 11th) 
and Harden Moor (17th). It was in Denholme Clough that Tree Pipits were recorded in the last 
week of the month and also a Yellow Wagtail was seen passing through here at the same time. 
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A family of six Buzzards were feeding on Baildon Golf Course (12th) and a couple of weeks later a 
Raven was similarly engaged. An adult Peregrine with a juvenile in tow was watched from 
Stockbridge and an adult bird was seen chasing a Rook flock on Hazlewood Moor. Another juvenile 
was seen in the south of the area. 
200 Swifts filled the sky over Otley at the beginning of the month, but their number steadily 
dwindled until just three were reported by the 20th. 
A Great Crested Grebe with five young and adult Little Grebes with chicks were seen at Royds 
Dam, but water levels in reservoirs were repelling waders with just two Ringed Plovers at Leeshaw 
(20th). 

2014  The fine, warm weather of spring and summer broke down during August and much of the 
month was changeable with some unexpectedly cold days. One of the highlights was a flock of four 
Little Egrets that spent a few days at Lindley Wood Reservoir (13th to 16th). Three male Common 
Scoters visited Ogden Reservoir (9th) and a few days later a single bird was on Lower Laithe 
Reservoir (12th). At nearby Leeshaw Reservoir a flock of nine Dunlin were seen and a Short-eared 
Owl was hunting over the moorland (5th). 
What may well turn out to have been a ‘bumper’ year for breeding birds was well illustrated with the 
many Whitethroats in our area, particular around Baildon and at Stockbridge where a good number 
of breeding pairs were located. However, Stonechats have been slow to recover following a run of 
poor years and this month there were only three reports of family parties, at Whetstone, Keighley 
Moor and Sconce. There were, by contrast, eight reports of Whinchats, two of them involving 
family parties, one was from Glovershaw (18th) and the other involved two groups seen on 
Keighley Moor. These birds were seen by observers who’d been to see an empty reservoir and 
successfully located a Greenshank and two Common Sandpipers (3rd). A couple of weeks later 
two Sanderling had dropped in (17th). 

Wheatears, on migration, were reported on over half the days, with two outstanding collections of 
over 30, each of them around the shore and the adjacent moorland at Warley Moor Reservoir (3rd 
& 23rd). In all, 141 birds were reported from eight different locations. One of the Wheatears, a 
juvenile, which was mostly covered in ‘downy’ feathers, spent a week around the 12th green of 
Baildon Golf Course. 

Other breeding migrants which were well recorded included Spotted Flycatchers and Redstarts, 
both of which appeared to have flourished. The Flycatchers were recorded around farms at 
Glovershaw and Marley, in Strid Woods, at Barden and Little London, and even in a Ben Rhydding 
garden. Redstarts were also seen around the Glovershaw farms, at Sconce, in Denholme Clough, 
near Clayton, in Strid Woods and there was one which perched on top of a bullrush in front of the 
hide at Stockbridge. 

Reed Warblers and Sedge Warbler were occasionally seen at Stockbridge and Garden Warbler 
and a Wood Warbler, both probably passing through, were seen in bushes at Sconce. An 
impressive 60 Tree Sparrows were recorded at Halton East and a Yellow Wagtail was seen 
amongst the horses on Sconce Lane (31st). 

At Barden, an Osprey passed over (23rd) and a Merlin with a juvenile were also noted. A Red Kite 
was seen over South Bradford (21st) and Ravens were reported in the south and west of the area. 
A flock of 50 Swifts moved west ahead of thunderstorms (14th) and the final report was a single 
bird with hirundines on the penultimate day of the month. 

2013  August was sunny and warm giving excellent conditions for birds making their journey south. 
Species which were well-recorded included Spotted Flycatcher, Whinchat, Redstart, Whitethroat 
and Willow Warbler. There was also a nice variety of raptors passing through and a good record of 
visiting Greenshank. 

Wheatears were seen on most days around Baildon Moor, Whetstone and in the south of the area 
at Fly Flatts and Nab Water Lane. They began to appear in bigger flocks from about 19th and 20th 
when at least six birds were noted at Glovershaw on each of these days. Often these birds were 
seen closely associating with Whinchats and we can certainly see, from the reports, that there has 
been a noticeable increase in the number of these chats passing through. From the 13th when 
three Whinchats were recorded at Glovershaw there were almost daily sightings from either here, 
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at Nab Water Lane or Whetstone Gate. By contrast, Stonechat have not faired as well. Numbers 
appear to be down once more with the only certain breeding taking place at Bradup, Whetstone 
Gate and Barden Moor. 

Members also reported good numbers of Spotted Flycatchers, with at least three birds staying for 
much of the second half of the month at Golcar Farm and there were also two birds at 
neighbouring Glovershaw Farm. Others were noted on passage at Denholme Clough, High Moor 
Plantation, Sconce Lane, and Paul Clough where five were seen and also at this location was an 
usual Pied Flycatcher, which greatly surprised the observer (21st). Redstarts were recorded at 
Paul Clough, Eldwick Reservoir, and at nearby Glovershaw where a large flock of 62 Linnets 
surprised the observer (31st). Early evidence suggests that there has been widespread success 
amongst breeding Whitethroats. Member’s recorded many sightings at Stockbridge where a family 
party was seen and at Glovershaw where a group of five or six birds poured out onto the bracken. 
A juvenile Marsh Harrier seen quartering Whetstone Allotment was later seen near Weacher 
Reservoir (23rd), a few days earlier, a similar bird had been seen at Kex Gill and watchers at 
Barden Scale also reported one of these attractive birds (22nd). It was here that a Hobby was 
recorded and another was chasing hirundines over Rombalds Moor (25th) and at Glovershaw a 
Merlin, chased by Swallows, swept by (23rd). An Osprey passed over Barden Scale (26th) and 
another excited the observer as one loitered at Lindley Reservoir (19th). 
 
A Juvenile Mediterranean Gull was near the Flappit Inn at Cullingworth (24th).  The adult 
Mediterranean Gull previously seen at Redcar Tarn, was on Highfield Road Playing Fields, 
Keighley (5th) and on the same day an adult Yellow-legged Gull was in the Cullingworth area. A 
Green Sandpiper briefly visited Stockbridge (2nd) and two others were using the low water 
conditions on Keighley Reservoir (22nd). On the members’ only Reservoir, six Greenshank visited 
briefly (24th) and four Little Egrets were seen flying up the Aire Valley a few days earlier (19th). 

2012  Despite 2012 being the wettest summer for 100 years, members were not deterred and 
reports of a good variety of birds flooded in from many different locations. 

Perhaps the most outstanding feature was the passage of Marsh Harriers through the area. At the 
beginning of the month a cream-crowned bird went west over Haverah Park (2nd). On the 11th and 
again on the 13th, three were seen from Barden Scale and in the following few days there were 
further reports of sightings. On the 12th a female Marsh Harrier was seen at Thruscross. On the 
20th, over Haworth Moor), two more birds (probably sub-adult females) passed over at noon. Of 
other raptors, there were reports of Hobby and Peregrine at Barden Scale where Osprey passed 
on three days and another one was seen over Scargill Reservoir (21st). Red Kite and Buzzard 
were again seen in Airedale and one of the latter raptors was over Ponden on the 21st. There was 
also a report of a Barn Owl at Shelf in the early hours of the 9th. 

Quite a good number of Whitethroats were seen and breeding took place at Glovershaw, 
Stockbridge, Sconce and probably on the Whetstone Allotment. Stonechats have bred alongside 
the Glen Road at Baildon and Tree Sparrows have successfully used a nest box at Addingham 
Moorside. 

Birds on passage included Redstarts at Sconce (4th & 8th), at the Oxenhope watch-point (21st) 
and at East Morton (31st). There were Spotted Flycatchers at Lower Barden Reservoir (11th), 
Denholme Clough (20th), Oxenhope watch-point, Beaverdyke and Upwood Farm, where breeding 
has probably taken place. Whinchats appeared to be moving through in good numbers with most 
of them seen at Glovershaw and six Tree Pipits were noted at Denholme Clough (21st). The 
Wheatear count was underway with the highest number being seven at Glovershaw (20th) and six 
at Fly Flatts (18th). 

A spectacular movement of 52 Terns crossed over the Oxenhope watch-point (18th) from east to 
west. They were first seen at a great height before they descended to examine the open-water. 
Photographs showed conclusively that they were Common Terns. At this same location, ten days 
later, a Knot passed close by and a little later an Arctic Skua, mobbed by corvids over Keighley, 
came into view before it quickly flew off over Bradford. 
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Other species reported, included adult Mediterranean Gulls at Redcar Tarn and Silsden (5th) and 
Yellow-legged Gulls at Hill Top Road, Thornton and Cullingworth (21st). A Green Sandpiper put in a 
very brief appearance at Stockbridge (12th), another one was in the overflow stream at 
Beaverdyke (20th) and a Whimbrel attracted the attention of observers at Barden Scale (11th). At 
least 54 Snipe had gathered at Cononley Ings (26th) along with a Ruff and on the final day of the 
month two Pintail were here. 

At Addingham High Moor an adult Cuckoo was seen feeding on a large dark brown caterpillar 
(10th) and at Shipley Glen an adult Green Woodpecker, with a juvenile, were seen clinging to a 
telegraph pole. Swifts were reported until the final day of the month when one crossed Barden 
Scale. 

2011  August was a disappointingly cool, cloudy month with just a few birding highlights. On the 
4th, a Black Stork was seen just outside the area circling over Mixenden. The birder involved made 
notes and sketches and watched as it moved north in the direction of Ogden Reservoir. The Little 
Egret, that had been present during July, was again seen and photographed at John o’Gaunt’s 
where six Greenshank were also feeding (2nd). A Greenshank was present at Warley Moor 
Reservoir from the 21st to 25th where, a few days later, a Grey Plover was seen flying low over the 
water (29th). A Common Scoter was a surprise bird here on the 12th and a pair of Egyptian Geese 
at Redcar Tarn (27th). 

At Barden, the watchers were rewarded with excellent sightings of an Osprey which showed very 
well during a four hour period, finally circling with a fish, which it flew around with for at least 20 
minutes (15th). It was probably this bird that had been seen a few days earlier, and it was again in 
action when it went right over the observers chased by a Peregrine (21st). Amongst an eclectic mix 
of birds of prey, Hobby was seen here during this period and there were good views of a juvenile 
female Merlin (21st). Further afield, Buzzards were again recorded in the Aire Valley and South 
Bradford and Red Kites were regularly seen over Baildon Moor and Hawksworth. 

Little Owls were seen with young at Sconce Lane (17th), Bradup (22nd) and at Leeshaw where a 
post-breeding flock of 30 Linnets were feeding (13th). Mistle Thrush were also gathering in large 
numbers, with 56 over Caldene Fields and a smaller, but still significant flock of 30, at Bingley 
North Bog on the same day (26th). Juvenile Whitethroats were seen at Stockbridge and at 
Glovershaw where a couple of young Stonechats (30th) were nearby, the only other report of this 
species being a family at Whetstone Gate (22nd). 

Nearly 100 Wheatears were recorded during the month from Glovershaw, Nab Water Lane and Fly 
Flatts, where an observer reported a brightly coloured, large bruiser of a bird of the Greenland 
species (29th). 
 
Sometimes the Wheaters were accompanied by Whinchats and their passage was noted on six 
occasions with two family groups seen at Glovershaw towards the end of the month. 

Denholme Clough was obviously the place to see passerines moving through the area. From the 
21st onwards members recorded Whitethroat, Garden Warbler, Blackcap, Lesser Whitethroat, 
Redstart, Tree Pipit, Spotted Flycatcher and large numbers of Chiffchaff with an incredible 43 on 
the 26th. 

2010  The weather during August was generally disappointing with a westerly airflow present 
throughout. This brought frequent showers and a lot of blustery conditions. 
A member saw a Black Redstart at Birch Close Lane (2nd) and the next day another was at 
Addingham Moorside by an old wooden storage barn (very French!). Two Marsh Tit were at 
Scargill Pantation (18th) and a Wood Sandpiper was reported in the Skipton area (subject to a 
description) (28th). A cream-crowned Marsh Harrier was observed at Draughton Heights (13th), a 
Little Egret flew down the Wharfe Valley (14th) and a Green Sandpiper flew over Sconce Lane 
(26th). Three Shelduck settled on Warley Moor Reservoir (31st), two Ringed Plovers were at 
Leeshaw (21st) and Yellow-legged Gull and Mediterranean Gull were again reported from the 
moorland watch-point (10th) 
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The passage of birds was noted at our regular prime spots with Wheatear, Whinchat, Spotted 
Flycatcher and Redstart seen through the period. Over 120 Wheatears were reported, with Trough 
Lane, Nab Water Lane and Glovershaw being the spots where most were seen. Whinchats 
appeared to have faired well with over 20 noted on passage. Most were seen at Glovershaw, 
where, unfortunately, a Kestrel was seen to swoop and take one of three juveniles (31st). However, 
Stonechat were not as numerous with only a few reports, the best of which were four on 
Whetstone Allotments (24th) and five on Barden Moor (11th). 

A Sedge Warbler was at last seen at Stockbridge after being absent over much of the summer, and 
a Reed Warbler was often recorded here. Whitethroat bred successfully on the Reserve and a few 
others were seen around the moorland fringes at Baildon, Whetstone Allotments and Weecher. A 
Grasshopper Warbler was seen at close quarters on Otley Chevin and a juvenile Garden Warbler 
was in trees near Weecher Reservoir (9th). 

Spotted Flycatcher were reported from a variety of locations, with Glovershaw, Sconce Lane and 
High Plantation being the most likely places and Redstarts were also seen here and at John o’ 
Gaunt’s and the Washburn Valley where a family group of six were noted. 
Grey Partridge have had a successful season, particularly around Baildon Moor where flocks of up 
16 birds were regularly seen. Juvenile Peregrines, Ravens and Kestrels were reported and good 
numbers of young Willow Warblers, Chiffchaff, Greenfinch and flock of over 50 Goldfinch on Birch 
Close Lane (25th) pointed to some success amongst our regular birds. 

2009  A low pressure system was positioned in mid Atlantic throughout the month and it was 
responsible for feeding a westerly air-stream across the British Isles. This brought changeable 
weather, often with strong winds and frequently heavy showers. 
 
Ospreys were seen passing through Embsay (9th), the Skipton area (13th), over Fewston 
Reservoir (18th) and at Timble (30th), where a bird was chased by a Peregrine. Other Peregrine 
activity involved a bird shadowing migrating Swallows before a Sparrowhawk intervened. A Marsh 
Harrier was present for a few days at the beginning of the month on Embsay Moor and there were 
sightings of two juvenile birds at the watch-point at Barden (10th & 19th). The undoubted highlight 
of the month was the sighting of Common Buzzards passing over Sandwith Moor on 30th. The 
observers reported 19 birds, the biggest groups being eight and six, all but two heading towards 
the south-west. 

Wheatears were reported from the usual vantage points with over 130 recorded during the month. 
There appeared to be a peak early in the month with up to 11 seen at Nab Water Lane (13th), at 
the end of the month 24 birds had been recorded in a three day period at Glovershaw. The 
presence of migrating Whinchats was also well reported with family parties noted at Glovershaw, 
Whetstone Gate and Trough Lane, whilst there appears to be a dearth of Stonechats, an exception 
was six birds on the Whetstone Allotment (17th), a single at Trough Lane and a juvenile at 
Glovershaw (30th). Spotted Flycatcher was another species that has been reported in small 
numbers, there was a pair at Apperley Bridge (23rd) and single birds at Shipley Glen (11th), 
Barden (12th), the Member’s Only Reserve (22nd), Denholme Clough (23rd) and Paul Clough 
(30th) with a juvenile at John o’ Gaunt’s (3rd). On the 19th, a male Yellowhammer was seen 
carrying food to a nest site on the bank above Shipley Glen. 

A Willow Tit was seen throughout the month at East Riddlesden where it visited feeders and 
provided observers with excellent views. Over 50 Crossbills were seen on a few occasions at the 
Swinsty car park and a much smaller flock was noted in St. Ives. Three Common Terns spent an 
afternoon at Yeadon Tarn (3rd) and, at about the same time, a similar number were at Otley 
Wetland. A week later, another flew over Yeadon Tarn and a Sandwich Tern passed the moorland 
watch-point (23rd). Seven Shelducks visited Fly Flatts (17th) and in other well-watched areas of 
the south, Tree Pipits, in good numbers, and a couple of Yellow Wagtails, were noted as they 
headed away from the region. 

Migration watchers also reported a build up of Meadow Pipits with over 1000 passing the moorland 
site (30th), similarly Black-headed Gulls and Lesser Black-backed Gulls were seen in high 
numbers at various times and a Mediterranean Gull was present on Lower Laithe Reservoir (4th). 
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Exotic birds of the month included an Australian Wood Duck on the canal at Dowley Gap and 
further along at Saltaire, a female Mandarin. 

2008  August was a very wet month, it probably rained within every twenty-four period and this bad 
weather seriously affected the movement of birds in what is the start of migration. With so much 
lying water across the low ground, there were some reports of waders, particularly in the Aire 
Valley around Snaygill and Cononley Ings. Three Green Sandpipers were located at the former 
(8th) and two at the latter location (15th), a single at Leeshaw (8th), and another earlier at Scargill 
Reservoir (1st). A Redshank was noted at the moorland watch-point (3rd), three at Scargill 
Reservoir (8th), three at Cononley Ings (15th), a Greenshank, and a group of six Ringed Plovers at 
the moorland watch-point (24th). On this date, three Dunlin (24th) were present here, two days 
earlier there were two at Snaygill Ings and on the previous day (21st), two Black-tailed Godwits 
were feeding on Silsden Reservoir. A Grey Plover was the only other wader of note being reported 
form the moorland watch-point (17th). On the same day an Arctic Tern was observed fishing in 
Lindley Reservoir. On the 9th, at Ben Rhydding Gravel Pits, a Little Egret was seen heading 
towards Otley. 

At least 3 cream-crowned Marsh Harriers, possibly four, passed through the Wharfe Valley (25th) 
another was seen here earlier in the month whilst a single bird was located in the south of the 
region at Leeshaw (8th). An adult Osprey was also seen in the Wharfe Valley (29th) and a Hobby 
went through Snaygill Ings (15th). A pair of Sparrowhawks, with juveniles was a highlight at St. Ives 
(11th), whilst an adult was seen being ‘mobbed’ by Kestrels at Bradup (15th) and similarly, a 
gathering of 80 Swallows were performing the same act on a bird over Glovershaw 
(30th).Wheatear migration was underway but only with limited numbers noted. A total of 136 were 
recorded at the following places: the moorland watch-point, Hazelwood Moor, Fly Flatts, 
Glovershaw, Trough Lane, Leeshaw and Nab Water Lane, Oxenhope with the largest aggregate of 
70 birds. The passage of Whinchats was rather slow and intermittent, but Whetstone Gate, Nab 
Water Lane, Trough Lane and Glovershaw produced singles or pairs. Breeding Stonechats, with 
juveniles were seen throughout the month alongside the Glen Road at Glovershaw and at 
Bradup.The only visiting Gull of note was an adult Yellow Legged Gull, seen resting in a field with 
LBB gulls, near Cullingworth (2nd). The last great movement of Swifts took place on the 11th when 
observers at Stockbridge and Glovershaw reported birds passing at a rate of about 50 per hour. 
Yellow Wagtails moving south were once more seen at the moorland watch-point (23rd) and at 
Marley Playing Fields (30th). 

Small numbers of Sedge Warblers were reported from Skipton Sewage Works, Snaygill Ings and 
Whitethroats were present at Stockbridge and a single at Glovershaw. Whilst towards the end of 
the month, a Spotted Flycatcher was seen here and at Marley Playing Fields. Glovershaw also 
provided the only recorded sightings of Lesser Spotted Woodpecker (5th), a Short-eared Owl 
(22nd), and a family of eight Grey Partridges were flushed from the long grass (23rd). It was also in 
this area that the ripened berries of Rowan trees attracted a flock of up to 20 Mistle Thrush, whilst 
at least three Green Woodpeckers were actively feeding and moving around Shipley Glen. 

2007  August was a mainly dry month with a slightly unsettled period during the second and third 
weeks. Any rain that did fall, on the fairly saturated ground, produced some flooded areas, 
particularly around Silsden and Cononley and this encouraged a few waders. Elsewhere, the water 
levels remained very high and waders were scarcely seen. A juvenile Little Ringed Plover was 
seen at Silsden Floods (2nd) and a Green Sandpiper flew over the Stockbridge Reserve on the 
26th. Juvenile Mediterranean Gulls were present at Thornton Moor Reservoir (11th) and Cononley 
Ings (19th) and an adult Yellow-legged Gull was noted at the former (15th). Seven Common 
Scoters were seen on Thornton Moor Reservoir early in the month (6th). 

Observing Wheatears, again proved to be profitable with good numbers seen on return migration. 
Reports were received from many of the usual spots including Trough Lane, Thornton Moor 
Reservoir, Fly Flatts, Nab Water Lane, Whetstone Gate, Bradup and Glovershaw. Up to 200 had 
been reported throughout the month with the most remarkable being a count of 31 at Fly Flatts on 
the 14th. Stonechats and Whinchats have also been much in evidence with records of them 
appearing in a variety of places. Adult Stonechats, feeding recently fledged juveniles, were seen on 
various occasions, throughout the month, at Nab Water Lane, Whetstone Allotment and 
Glovershaw. Whinchats were seen in similar family flocks at Nab Water Lane, Soil Hill, Fly Flatts, 
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Trough Lane, Glovershaw and Whetstone Area. Two Yellow Wagtails and a Tree Pipit were trapped 
and ringed at Kex Gill (24th), and two Crossbills were reported from Timble.Ospreys were again 
sighted as they flew south through our area, with reports of two birds passing through Oxenhope 
(3rd) and singles over Lower Barden, where one was present for two days (23rd and 24th). Other 
birds on migration included Spotted Flycatcher which passed through Paul Clough, where a family 
party of six birds were seen (10th).There were only a few interesting visitors during the month, but 
pride of place must go to an adult Black Redstart that appeared on Soil Hill towards the end of the 
month. A Hobby was seen ‘hawking’ for insects near the dis-used reservoir in St. Ives (27th) and 
other reports of these exciting birds came from Wharfedale (2nd, 20th and 25th). A juvenile Marsh 
Harrier passed over Barden Scale on the 29th and Short-eared Owls were seen on Soil Hill and at 
Thornton Moor. 

The most intriguing sightings concerned a juvenile Long-eared Owl in St. Ives near Lady Blantyre's 
Rock (22nd) and two juvenile Sedge Warblers, obviously on passage, seen in one of the few 
bushes on Soil Hill (28th). The regulars at Stockbridge Reserve were pleased to report breeding 
Reed Warblers which successfully raised two young birds. 

2006  The weather during August was disappointing, after the very high temperatures of July we 
were subjected to long unsettled periods, with heavy downpours, cooler temperatures, and strong 
north and north-westerly breezes. 

Despite the relatively poor weather, members’ attention was focused on the changing conditions 
and any signs of reverse-migration. These were most apparent with the movement of post-
breeding summer migrants at reliable sites such as our moorland watch-point, Barden Scale, 
Glovershaw, Paul Clough and Fly Flats. There was also the additional incentive to spot a rare 
passage gull or wader on the fields around Cullingworth, on the exposed mud at the moorland 
watch-point, or Otley Wetland Nature ReserveOn the 1st of the month an adult Turnstone in full 
summer plumage was at the moorland watch-point together with a juvenile Dunlin, two Ringed 
Plovers and two Yellow-legged Gulls. These latter Gulls were present for the first week of August 
occasionally joined by a Mediterranean Gull. On the 4th, four Dunlins were seen there, on the 6th 
two Whimbrels passed through and the next day a Little Ringed Plover. Visitors to the moorland 
site on the 14th included nine Ringed Plovers and on the 21st eighteen Shelduck and a female 
Red-brested Merganser.  

On the 20th a Green Sandpiper was briefly at Stockbridge, two Greenshanks were at Lindley 
Woods Reservoir (20th), and four Black-tailed Godwits were on the exposed mud at John o’ 
Gaunts (12th).Wheatears were probably the most prominent amongst the passage migrants with 
sightings from a variety of places. Over 80 of these birds were reported to the website with a high 
of nine at Glovershaw and Trough Lane (28th) and good numbers at Birch Close Lane, Nab Water 
Lane and Keighley Moor. Stonechats and Whinchats were also leaving their breeding areas and 
passing along moorland fringes. Quiet high counts of these birds were seen, particularly at 
Glovershaw where separate family parties of six and five Stonechats were noted (24th), and five 
Whinchats were using the field alongside the Glen Road. A pair of Spotted Flycatchers stayed 
around Golcar Farm, Glovershaw for most of the month and nine of these birds passed through 
Paul Clough (25th). The movement of Tree Pipits was noted with sightings of five at Denholme 
Clough and the same number at the moorland watch-point (26th). Raptor watchers reported two 
sightings of Marsh Harrier (4th and 25th) and an Osprey (25th), with good numbers of Buzzards, 
Red Kites and a solitary Hobby (6th). 

Of other interesting reports there was a Black Redstart (4th), and Yellow Wagtail (26th) at the 
moorland watch-point, and on the 4th a Willow Tit was caught and ringed at Otley Wetland, and on 
the 11th a Lesser-spotted Woodpecker was seen at Hirst Wood. 

2005  At Thornton Moor Watchpoint, both Common and Arctic Terns (1st) and an adult Yellow-
legged Gull were seen. At Barden a flock of 35 Common Scoter passed through and an Osprey 
made one of the many appearances during the first few days of August. Crossbills were recorded 
at Timble (2nd). A Common Tern was recorded passing through Shipley (3rd) and on the next day 
the first of this year’s migrants were at Fly Flatts with two young Wheatears birds being seen. More 
young Wheatears were seen at Intake Gate and Hawksworth Moor (6th) and four were in the 
vicinity of Fly Flatts (9th). A Grasshopper Warbler was singing in tall grass on the north side of Doe 
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Park Reservoir (5th). By the 6th, Swifts were moving SW in good numbers, passing Thornton Moor 
at the rate of over 100 per hour. Paul Clough is a good place to watch for migrating birds with some 
interesting reports including six Spotted Flycatchers (8th) and up to twelve Willow Warblers (9th). 
There was a Greenshank and a Ringed Plover and up to seven Snipe stayed for a few days at 
Thornton Moor (9th). Redstarts have been hard to find this summer but a nice male was on show 
at Beaverdyke Reservoir (15th). 

A Hybrid Garganey had been present at Otley Wetlands since the 18th, a Yellow-legged Gull and 
two Yellow Wagtails were seen there on the 21st and an Osprey went through the Wharfe Valley on 
that day. The Otley Reserve was well watched at this time as members recorded four Whimbrel on 
the 22n, a juvenile Caspian Gull (23rd), an adult Mediterranean Gull (24th), five Ringed Plovers 
and five Dunlin (25th). On the 23rd a Common Buzzard was seen from Thornton Village. 
Wheatears continued to be seen throughout the area, with a high of twelve at Trough Lane along 
with three Whinchat (25th). 

A Lesser Spotted Woodpecker had been seen throughout the summer at Stockbridge and was 
again present on the 27th. A Swift was also recorded there and the following day a Whimbrel flew 
over Harden village calling as it headed south. 
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